
 

  

 

The 176th Annual General Meeting of the Royal College of Veterinary Surgeons, held on Friday 

12 July 2019 at 10am in the Lecture Theatre of the Royal Institute of British Architects 

 

The President, Amanda Boag, chaired the meeting and welcomed members of RCVS Council and 

Veterinary Nurses Council, in addition to other members of the profession and their guests who were 

in attendance.  

 

The Registrar, Eleanor Ferguson, reported that the notice of the meeting had been published in the 1 

June 2019 edition of the Veterinary Record. The President also read a statement from Her Majesty 

the Queen as Patron of the RCVS.  

 

1. Minutes of the last Annual General Meeting 

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting, held on Friday 13 July 2018, which had also 

been made available online, were confirmed and approved as a correct record. 

 

2. Annual Report and Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 December 2018 

The President formally presented the Annual Report and Statement of Accounts for the year 

ending 31 December 2018.  

 

3. Questions 

Before moving to questions regarding the Annual Report from those attending the AGM, the 

President said that the College first wished to handle a number of questions that had been 

submitted in absentia from MsRCVS by email the day before the AGM took place. The 

President stated that there was no precedent for dealing with so many questions so close to 

the AGM and that she did not wish to establish one. However, she stated that she and the 

Registrar were happy to deal with these questions as they related to some concern and 

confusion about RCVS Council’s decision to carry out a review of telemedicine and under 

care, telemedicine being a topic referred to in the Annual Report.  Following the proceedings, 

the College would publish the letters in full, along with its responses to each, and make them 

publicly available online (see Annex A). 

 

The Registrar then proceeded to read out a summarised version of the five questions that had 

been received the previous day, with the President then reading the College’s response to 

each. These were as follows: 

 

Alison Lambert MRCVS 

Can the RCVS share the rationale behind its support for the introduction of Remote 

Prescribing and the inevitable consequence of less restriction on antibiotic usage? 

 



The President responded: “We have not expressed support for remote prescribing. Rather, 

Standards Committee has been examining the implication of the growth of telehealth and the 

potential benefits and risks (including the impact on [antimicrobial resistance] AMR). It was for 

this reason a trial of remote prescribing was proposed to gather evidence. This proposed trial 

has been superseded by the decision of Council to conduct a wider review of ‘under care’.  

 

 Samuel Dane Walker MRCVS 

Has the decision to provide privileged access to the RCVS by some organisations who would 

benefit from telemedicine rendered the RCVS at risk of being sued by other companies who 

have not had the same access?  

 

The President responded: “No organisation or individual has been provided with privileged 

access. The opportunity is there for any and all to speak with us to express their views or 

obtain information in relation to current guidance.” 

 

Peter MacKellar MRCVS 

Will Council now publish a summary of its recent discussions in relation to telemedicine and 

confirm if any abstained from the “unanimous” vote?  

 

Given that the membership has provided the funding for the legal advice on which the 

instigation of this review is predicated, should this legal advice not, now, be shared with the 

wider membership?  

 

The President responded: “The legal advice quite properly requested by Council is privileged 

and will not be shared with the wider profession. This is analogous to a Board of Directors 

receiving legal advice which would not then be shared with the wider organisation or with 

every shareholder. As the discussions pertained directly to such advice, no further summary 

of precedings will be published. We can confirm the decision was unanimous, with no 

abstentions.” 

 

Iain Richards MRCVS 

Given the RCVS’s poor use of, or selective presentation of evidence, what assurances can be 

given that the announced review of “under my care” will adhere to the principles of “Evidence 

Based” enquiry that the college is keen to promote for its members? 

 

The President responded: “We refute the claim that there was ‘poor use of, or selective 

presentation of evidence’ in relation to the telemedicine consultation.  

 

“Going forward, there will be wide-ranging engagement with the professions, and to ensure 

that there is no bias, real or perceived, we will ask stakeholders for their input on the design of 

any consultation on proposals, that results from the review.” 

 



 

 

 

Sinead Armstrong MRCVS 

What assurances can the College give that the review of ‘Under care’ will be carried out by 

those who actually do provide care? In addition can the RCVS give assurances that 

‘Standards Committee’ will always contain a number of genuine practitioners without vested 

interests? 

 

The President responded: “The review of under care will be an open and inclusive process in 

which we will seek to engage across the veterinary professions. Any proposals that emerge 

from this review will be subject to a full consultation with the profession and public. 

 

“The veterinary profession has the privilege of self-regulation. By its nature, this means that all 

involved will have ‘interests’. As with all aspects of their professional lives, the veterinary 

surgeons and nurses involved in decision-making at the College are expected to maintain the 

highest level of integrity and to make the health and welfare of animals paramount.” 

 

After these responses had been read out the President then invited questions from those 

attending the AGM in person. 

 

The first questioner was Duncan MacIntyre MRCVS who asked Council to provide 

reassurances regarding the protection of farm animals in rural and other isolated communities 

if veterinary practices went out of business due to the RCVS allowing telemedicine.  

 

In response, the President reassured Mr MacIntyre that the College would take into account 

those issues and the views of stakeholders, including practices of this nature, when 

undertaking the wider review of ‘under care’ that Council had announced.  

 

The second questioner was Dr Richard Charles Woodhouse Weston MRCVS who asked 

the RCVS to share the legal advice it had received regarding its review of ‘under our care’ 

stating that, though it is protected by client-lawyer privilege, in his view the members were the 

clients, as they had paid for it, and should therefore have access to it.  

 

The Registrar answered that this is a misunderstanding of who is the client in regards to the 

legal advice requested by Council. It was stated that, as the authorised legal officer, the 

Registrar was the ‘client’ and, as such, passed the advice to RCVS Council. She indicated 

this was analogous to a Board of Directors receiving legal advice which would not then be 

shared with the wider organisation or with every shareholder. 

 



Following this response Dr Weston then went on to ask a supplementary question as to 

whether the College had explored the possibility of getting a second opinion on the legal 

advice.  

 

The Registrar stated that Council did consider getting a second opinion and chose not to 

pursue this option. 

 

In his supplementary question, Mr Weston also made reference to what he perceived were 

mistakes made by the College in the handling of the Chikosi disciplinary case. 

 

The third questioner was Robert Duncan Partridge MRCVS. Querying the competence of 

Council and the attitude of the organisation, Mr Partridge: 

a. Indicated that two lay members of Council had yet to provide biographies and/or 

photographs and on the basis of such ‘lack of interest’ queried if they should resign. 

He also queried the Declarations of Interest of the CEO that stated that information 

was available upon request, which he considered unacceptable and that he had been 

told information would be dealt with as per a request under the Freedom of 

Information Act (FOIA); and 

b. Said he therefore could not provide assurances to the AGM that the CEO’s husband 

was not involved with a Council member in a telemedicine company. 

 

It was stated in reply: 

a. In relation to Declarations of Interest re: lay members – this was noted [following the 

meeting the RCVS website was updated to include declarations and photographs of 

both lay members referred to]. Re: CEO declaration – this was answered by the CEO 

confidentially. 

b. The CEO confirmed that her husband was a television editor and had absolutely 

nothing to do with telemedicine or the veterinary sector. 

 

4.   Council elections: new members and retirements 

 

The Registrar then turned to the results of the 2019 RCVS Council election. 

 

The Registrar read the report of Electoral Reform Services relating to the election of RCVS 

Council members, as follows: 

 

Order Nominee Votes 

1 Niall Connell 3,766 

2 Linda Belton 3,581 

3 Jo Dyer 3,146 

 



The Registrar declared that those named were elected Members of Council for a period of 

four years. The Registrar then invited Linda Belton, a newly-elected member, on to stage to 

be formally welcomed on to RCVS Council by the President.  

 

Turning to university-appointed Council members, the Registrar confirmed that the University 

of Bristol had nominated Richard Hammond to replace Andrea Jeffrey as the university’s 

appointee and that the Royal Veterinary College had nominated Professor Ken Smith to 

replace Professor Stuart Reid. Richard Hammond was then formally welcomed back to 

Council by the President. Professor Smith was not able to attend the occasion.  

 

The President then went on to bid farewell to the following retiring Council members: 

Professor Tim Greet (four years’ service), Dr Kate Richards (four years’ service), Peter 

Robinson (four years’ service), Andrea Jeffrey (nine years’ service), Professor Stuart Reid (14 

years’ service) and Lynne Hill (20 years’ service). 

 

VN Council 

The Registrar reported that, due to the fact that there were only two candidates for the two 

available elected places on VN Council, there was no election to VN Council this year.  

 

The two who stood were Liz Cox, currently a member of VN Council, and Jane Davidson, a 

new member. Jane was invited on to the stage where she was formally welcomed on to VN 

Council by Racheal Marshall, Chair of VN Council.  

 

The Registrar then thanked the retiring VN Council member Lucy Bellwood for her 

contribution.  

 

5. Date of next AGM 

The next AGM was provisionally agreed to take place on Friday, 10 July 2020, at One Great 

George Street.  

 

6. Meeting of the RCVS Council to elect President, Vice-Presidents and Treasurer 

 

Apologies for absence 

Apologies for absence had been received from: 

 Dr Caroline Allen 

 Professor David Argyle 

 Professor Ewan Cameron 

 Lynne Hill 

 Professor Ken Smith  

 Dr Chris Tufnell 

 Professor James Wood  

 



Declarations of interests 

Professor May declared that he had been appointed to the Home Office, Animals in Science 

Committee.  

 

Matters for Decision by Council 

 

Approval of the Presidential Team and Treasurer for 2019/20 

The Registrar asked Council to approve the appointment of the new Presidential Team and 

Treasurer for 2019/2020 as follows: 

 

President:   Dr Niall Connell 

(Senior) Vice-President:  Amanda Boag 

(Junior) Vice-President:  Dr Mandisa Greene  

Treasurer:   Dr Christopher (Kit) Sturgess  

 

The Presidential Team and Treasurer appointments were approved. 

 

Correspondence and matters for note 

The President said that the College had been alerted to a petition started by the British 

Veterinary Union (part of Unite the Union) which states: ‘We urge the RCVS not to authorise 

prescription of POM-V remotely without physical examination of the patient/ herd.’ As of the 

previous evening, the petition had been signed by 1,219 individuals.  

 

The President then invited Dr Shams Mir and Dr Suzanna Hudson-Cooke from the British 

Veterinary Union on to the stage to hand over the petition.  

 

   Date of next meeting 

The date of the next Council meeting was confirmed as: 

 

Thursday, 5 September 2019 at 10am. 
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11th July 2019 

Dear Sir/Madam, 

I very much wished to be present in person at RCVS day to ask the following question but will be 

unable to due to work commitments, and inability to find cover.  I have the following question that I 

would like to be read out during open questions and would very much appreciate confirmation that 

this will be done.  My question is this: 

There has been considerable discussion regarding the perception of conflicts of interest of council 

members when discussing Remote Prescribing and Telemedicine. 

To illustrate these concerns I would like to highlight some of the provisions of an employment 

contract similar to one which is likely to have been signed by a number of RCVS council members. 

“The duties of your employment include, without limitation, a duty to act at all times in the best 

interests of the group. The “Business” of which was defined as  meaning all commercial activities 

which are carried out, or may be carried out in the immediate or foreseeable future” 

In addition there is a contractual duty to:- 

“Always give the company and the group the full benefit of your knowledge” 

If council members in this situation fail to pass on information that they become aware of to the 

group, then they are in breach of their employment contracts. 

Can the President clarify how RCVS Council members would fail to have a conflict of interest if they 

continued to participate in meetings, or took part in votes that might promote the interests of their 

employer (or of a company of which they are a Director)? 

Can the RCVS President confirm that in any discussion of Telemedicine that all council members with 

a potential serious and employment contractual conflict of interest did in fact recuse themselves 

from both the meeting itself and any associated votes? 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Mr Douglas Paterson MRCVS 

Director, Apex Vets LTD 
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